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Annual Meeting of the Congregation and Corporation of 

The Woodside Presbyterian Church 

Yardley, Pennsylvania 

January 26, 2025 

 

1.   Opening Prayer by the Moderator            The Rev. Dr. Douglas Hoglund 

2. Minutes of the following meetings held during 2024 have been approved by the Session 

and are available upon request: the Annual Congregational and Corporation Meeting 

of February 4, 2024 and the Special Congregational Meeting of September 28, 2024. 

 

3.  The Report of the Treasurer                 Donald Heyer 

4.  Old Business 

Report of the Pastor         The Rev. Dr.  Douglas Hoglund 

Report of the Financial Administrator               Karen Littley 

Report of the Facilities Manager     Bruce Jones 

Report of the Director of Children’s Discipleship Stephanie Hermesmeyer                                     

Report of the Director of Youth Discipleship Markie Watson 

Report of the Director of Young Adults Discipleship        Nathaniel Brodish 

Report of the Communications Team Martha Stringer & Caroline McIntyre 

Report of the Director of Celebration and Higher Ground Worship Dawn Wills 

Report of the Director of Classic Worship Jane Read  

Report of the Director of Growth Linda Marr 

Report of the Director of Hospitality Tom Fowler           

Report of the Director of Sharing Susan Harris-Miller 

Report of the Director of Woodside Christian Preschool Sherri Wolf 

Report of the Nominating Team  Christine Mannarino & Sharon Fang    

Report of the Deacons Harry Harris                

Report of the Clerk of Session Caroline McIntyre 

5. New Business Doug Hoglund 

Election of the 2025 Nominating Team             Doug Hoglund 

 Proposed Change in the Pastor’s Terms of Call        Caroline McIntyre 

 Reception of the 2025 Budget               Karen Littley 

 

6.   Adjournment and Closing Prayer by the Moderator      The Rev. Dr. Douglas Hoglund 

 

 

 

  



 

WOODSIDE PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH 

TREASURER’S ANNUAL REPORT 

For the Year Ending December 31, 2024 

 

The December Treasurer’s Report, Income Report, and Consolidated Balance Sheet are included 

with the financial summary below as the Treasurer’s Annual Report for 2024 (The statements 

provided should be considered preliminary until reviewed and approved during the annual 

financial review to be performed in 2024. Woodside reports income and expenses on a cash 

basis): 

 

Statement of Financial Position 

As of December 31, 2024 

      

 2024 2023 2022 

General Fund  $        226,515   $        273,838  $135,703  

Restricted Fund  $        674,176   $        579,748  $551,899  

Building Fund  $          42,407   $        125,745  $141,875  

Memorial Fund  $        135,272   $          31,951  $27,563  

Consolidated Total $1,078,371  $1,011,281  $857,040  

 

 

Statement of Income and Expenses – General Fund 

As of December 31, 2024 

 

Income:  In 2024, Woodside General Fund income was $1,056,729(107% of budget), and 

represented a slight decrease from 2023 income.  

 

Expenses:  Total General Fund expenditures for 2024 were $940,553 (96.5% of budget), which 

represented a 3.7% increase from 2023 expenditures. The Woodside staff did an excellent job in 

managing expenses and came in under budget for the year in nearly every category.  

 

Ordinary Net Income:  The approved 2024 budget provided for a modest expected income of 

$10,132.  Giving was greater than anticipated again in 2024 and the close stewardship of these 

funds has resulted in higher than budgeted net income for the year. Woodside recorded ordinary 

net income of $116,176 for 2024.  

 

On behalf of the Finance and Stewardship Teams, I would like to thank all of the teams for 

carefully managing their budgets during the year, and to the congregation for their faithful 

contributions both monetary and through service. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Donald Heyer, Jr, Treasurer 

January 19, 2024 
  



WOODSIDE PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH 

TREASURER’S ANNUAL REPORT 

For the Year Ending December 31, 2024 
 

 

WOODSIDE PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH 

GENERAL FUND - INCOME STATEMENT 

For the Year Ended December 31, 2024 

          

                

   

2024 

Actual 

2024 

Budget 

Actual 

% of 

Budget 

2023 

Actual 

% 

Change   

          

INCOME:        

          

  

Membership Contributions 

   (Envelope & Stock) 994,218  926,371  107.3%  $    995,032  99.9%   

  Loose & Seasonal Offerings 13,185  8,500  155.1% 11,435  115.3%   

  Building Usage 47,475  46,300  102.5% 47,750  99.4%   

  Building Upkeep Income  0   0     

  Other Income 1,851  3,700  50.0% 3,377  54.8%   

Total Income  $  1,056,729   $    984,871  107.3%  $ 1,057,594  99.9%   

          

EXPENSES:        

  Pastor 153,396   $    153,342  100.0%  $    150,676  101.8%   

  Administration 49,562  54,508  90.9% 68,709  72.1%   

  Communications 63,563  66,507  95.6% 66,932  95.0%   

  Facilities 211,989  220,435  96.2% 206,324  102.7%   

  Growth 41,561  42,495  97.8% 37,287  111.5%   

  Hospitality 27,089  28,066  96.5% 25,105  107.9%   

  Life Development 147,571  150,948  97.8% 116,635  126.5%   

  Sharing 135,930  147,997  91.8% 132,542  102.6%   

  Worship/Magnification 109,892  110,442  99.5% 102,734  107.0%   

Total Expenses  $     940,553   $    974,740  96.5%  $    906,946  103.7%   

          

Ordinary Net Income  $     116,176   $      10,132    $    150,648  77.1%   

          

  

              



WOODSIDE PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH 

TREASURER’S ANNUAL REPORT 

For the Year Ending December 31, 2024 

 

FINANCIAL CHARTS AND GRAPHS 
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Report of the Pastor 
In 2024 Woodside was filled with the Spirit and began to catch the Lord’s vision for the future.  

 

Vision – During two meetings, leaders worked to glimpse God’s Vision for Woodside over the next 3-5 

years. Since then, they reviewed congregational survey results, learned about church trends, researched data 

from the surrounding communities and administered a questionnaire about youth. Our plan is to bring all 

this information together into a clear picture and specific action steps this year. 

 

Alpha – This course on the Christian faith returned to Woodside in a big way. We welcomed 189 guests 

and experienced a powerful Holy Spirit Day. Hosting the course at Higher Ground led to new changes in 

the service including monthly connect meals and weekly discussions during the sermon. We will offer 

Alpha again through Growth Groups in 2025. Join us with a friend! 

 

Housing for Families – For our 75th Anniversary (2021), you raised over $75K for a home for homeless 

families through Family Promise. When this mission closed its doors we engaged in discussions with 

Bucks County Opportunity Council about a similar project they are planning. We are committed to fulfill 

the original intent of this offering. I was honored to participate in the dedication of all three Habitat for 

Humanity houses which were originally framed in our parking lot in June 2023. 

 

REACH and Care Coordinator – To expand the care our staff, deacons and Growth Groups give to our 

Woodside family members, we called Kay Brown to be our new Care Coordinator. With the help of Jerry 

Luckie, Kay trained and commissioned twelve new REACH ministers who joined our current faithful 

caregivers. If you ever need care, contact Kay at kay@woodside-church.org.  

 

The Outreach Foundation – I continue to serve as a Trustee of this international mission organization. 

Through Outreach, Woodside gave generously to rebuild a school and water project and train evangelists 

in Zambia, to help refugees in Lebanon and Ukraine, to care for people in Mozambique through Sebber 

Banda who visited Woodside in September.  

 

Staff Transitions – Communications Consultant Martha Stringer took over Roz Salgado’s responsibilities. 

Nathaniel Brodish expanded his role as Director of Young Adults to include the Audio-Visual Lighting 

needs at all services. Caroline McIntyre is now in the office five days a week and also Clerk of Session.  

 

Sue Harris-Miller – After five years of incredible work as Director of Sharing overseeing our many 

ministries and mission, Sue completed her time on staff. She and Harry will continue to be a vital part of 

the Woodside family. We give thanks for the way she inspired and organized us to go out and do Jesus’ 

work. Please read her amazing report and take a moment to personally thank her. 

 

Thank You to Judy Jones who faithfully served a quarter of a century as Woodside’ Clerk of Session. We 

are beyond grateful for her deep devotion to our Woodside family. Thank you also to Don Heyer for 3 years 

as our Treasurer and to Elders Michelle Burgess, Christine Mannarino and Scott Wills and Deacons Harry 

Harris (Moderator), Rich Law, Jennifer McCafferty and Elizabeth Vouk as they complete their service. 

 

Christmas Eve – Over 1200 worshipers welcomed our Newborn King at our six services! 

 

I am grateful for our wonderful staff and our Woodside family who constantly share the Good News of 

Jesus in word and deed. And I praise God for my beloved Lisa who is, to me, living proof of God’s love. 

Looking forward to the wonders Jesus has waiting for us in 2025. 

In the Strong Name of Jesus, 

Doug 

mailto:kay@woodside-church.org


Karen Clark Littley – Financial Administrator 

• The Woodside community continued to generously support our missions and ministries 

through their financial gifts in 2024. I thank the volunteer Counters for their ongoing 

support preparing the deposits weekly.  

• Stewardship:  Giving to the 2024 General Fund totaled $994,218 (about 7% more than 

budget) from pledged and unpledged giving.  Although there was no specific capital 

campaign during 2024, giving to the 2024 Building Fund totaled $3,971.  

• Finance:  Online giving represented about 52% of General Fund giving in 2024 (a 3% 

increase over 2023) and stock donations represented about 6% of General Fund giving 

(about the same as 2023).  We hope to continue to grow the percentage of online giving in 

2025.  As of the end of 2024 we had just over 110 individual recurring givers set-up in our 

online giving system (a 10% increase over 2023). 

 

Bruce Jones - Facility Manager 

• Vineyard: All house lighting was converted to LED from fluorescent and halogen 

lighting. The Audio and Video equipment resulted in upgrades for in person services and 

live streaming. 

• Parking lot:  The parking lot was repaired, seal coated and lines repainted. 

• Landscaping:  The landscaping was upgraded to include 3 flower rotations and the south 

entrance had a landscaping upgrade to reduce erosion in this area. 

• Woodside Christian School:  All school bathrooms were upgraded.  All bathrooms and 

the school hallway were painted over the summer. 

• Exterior Lights: Parking lot lights and perimeter recessed lights were upgraded to LED. 

• Network:  The network service was upgraded to fiber optic improving local area network 

operations and live streaming capabilities. 

• Outdoor Sign: New panels for the sermon title and the times of service were added and 

supports were strengthened. Indoor signs and Guest parking signs will soon be installed. 

 

Stephanie Hermesmeyer – Director of Child Discipleship 

• Our music groups Wee Rock and The School of the Rock performed at 5 different 

services! "From the lips of children and infants you, Lord, have called forth your praise." 

(Matthew 21:16)   

• Sunday School is offered at both the 9 am and 10:30 am Celebration Services. We are 

blessed to have many new families join us. It is a joy to watch the children grow in their 

faith and in their relationship with Jesus. 

• Adventure Club, our mid-week program, is in full swing! Through Bible lessons, fun 

family activities, crafts, and mission work our children are learning to love God, grow in 

grace, and share with others. We held 3 Family Fun Nights last year which were open to 

the preschool. We welcomed over 80 people each time. 

• Our VBS theme this year was Camp Firelight! Our campers discovered that when we 

trust God and face our fears we can do great things in God’s name. Our VBS week was 



followed by a week of faith-filled sports with Push the Rock! Even our little ones got 

their very own camp for the first time in June, KinderCamp! 

• At the Children's Christmas Eve service we welcomed over 350 people of all ages! We 

took families back in time to the night Jesus was born in Bethlehem. They explored the 

Bethlehem shops, made cute Christmas crafts and heard all the chatter about a very 

special family that arrived that day. The service was filled with Christmas carols, a 

reenactment of the first Christmas, performances by our preschoolers and The School of 

the Rock, and a story time with Pastor Doug. What a beautiful reminder of the true 

meaning of Christmas and a pure celebration of the greatest gift God gave us, His Son! 

• The preschool entrance got a major facelift over the summer! Bruce Jones and I, along 

with an awesome team of volunteers, created 3D trees and a forest to welcome our 

children and families into the children’s wing. The reaction and feedback for this project 

has been incredible! 

 

Markie Watson - Directors of Youth Discipleship  

• In 2024 there were several planning meetings to begin a ministry that serves, children and 

adults with special needs! Markie has been assembling a team to work on this!  

• Markie and Nathaniel created and led Woodside’s first summer camp in August. A group 

of 50 (including students and leaders) went to Black Rock Retreat Center. Many students 

accepted Jesus or recommitted themselves to following Him. This was a great end of the 

school year for our group and a great Kickstarter for the fall. 30 students consistently 

attend on Wednesdays and Thursdays- about 75 Youth group Students in total! 

• FUSION – (Jr Hi) continues to run with the designated age groups. Students from 6th to 

8th grade participate every Wednesday night starting at 6:30. This includes a large group 

activity and teaching as well as gender and age-differentiated small groups.  Junior high 

has participated in several youth-wide events (this includes senior high) and has news 

projects and events planned this upcoming year! We felt adding a junior high-specific 

mission trip would be great for our group, so we are excited to work on that together.  

• IGNITE – (Sr Hi) continues to run with the designated age groups! We have made Senior 

High a 5-year ministry inviting those in college to join us over breaks and reaching out 

and grabbing a meal with them often! We have several students who have moved up and 

some students who are newer to our programs! Sr. High will have a large confirmation 

class this year. We start and will hold classes in the upcoming weeks. Senior High 

students will also have the opportunity to participate in a major mission trip again this 

summer! 

• 2024 allowed us to connect more deeply with parents and leaders! We continue to make 

it a priority to communicate with parents and pursue connecting with students in small 

groups and individually inside and outside the church walls.  We planned the entire 

calendar year roughly, which allowed us to build moving forward and partner with 

leaders and partners. Camps, retreats, and missions trips are returning in 2025 and we are 

excited to get things going! 

  



Nathaniel Brodish – Director of Young Adult Discipleship 

• This year has been an exciting season for the Young Adults Ministry, as we continue to 

foster a vibrant, Christ-centered community for those in their 20s and 30s—whether 

they’re students or working professionals. 

• When I stepped into this role in 2024, my vision was simple yet profound: to create a 

weekly gathering where young adults can grow in their faith and form meaningful 

connections. What started as a group of three faithful attendees has grown to a consistent 

community of five to six dedicated individuals. This growth is a testament to God's 

faithfulness and the hunger for genuine fellowship among young adults. 

• Throughout the year, we hosted monthly outreach events designed to spark joy and 

encourage attendees to invite friends. These gatherings were both fun and impactful, 

creating opportunities for deeper connections and authentic engagement. 

• Our Bible studies have been equally enriching. From video-based series to in-person 

discussions, we explored a variety of formats, learning together what resonates most with 

our unique community. This adaptability ensures we remain relevant and responsive to 

the spiritual needs of our young adults. 

• One of the highlights of the year was the Bahamas mission trip, where several members 

of our group served together. This experience not only deepened their faith but also 

strengthened the bonds within our community. The spiritual growth we witnessed on that 

trip has inspired us to plan another mission trip in the coming year. 

• Looking ahead, we are excited to see how God will shape this ministry. We are 

committed to creating a space where young adults feel seen, supported, and inspired to 

live out their faith boldly. 

Martha Stringer - Communication Consultant 

Caroline McIntyre – Office Administrator & Communications Support 

• Digital engagement. Continue to extend Jesus’ Love and invite community development 

beyond the church walls through social media platforms. 

• Website and App. These 2 platforms are updated regularly to keep the Woodside 

community and community at large informed about happenings at Woodside. 

• Live streams. Worship services are available live as well as via replay on Facebook, 

YouTube, the App and website. E-blasts: Twice a week: ways to serve, updates on 

ministries & missions, events, and guidance on where to seek more information.  

• Press Releases were submitted for various events to raise awareness in the community. 

• Print. Banners, postcards and signage were produced to encourage participation and spark 

the curiosity of sermon series, mission opportunities, and ministry events throughout 2024. 

• Video assets. Pre-service & video announcements promote church missions, ministries and 

events. Bumper videos are produced to introduce weekly sermons.  

• Connection cards. Weekly paper connection cards, online through the App, and on the 

Facebook livestream make event RSVPs possible and strengthen community.  



Dawn Wills – Director of Celebration and Higher Ground Worship 

• There were several special worship events: A Night of Prayer and Worship, a Celebration 

of our Graduating Seniors, a Unity Service on July 7th, a Beatles themed Coffee House in 

July, and a Christmas Sing-a-along coffeehouse in December. Our teams supported 

worship for the quarterly Recovery services, Women’s Retreat, and ALPHA. We also 

had the joy of taking the Christmas coffeehouse to Artis Senior Living.  

 

• Higher Ground has seen some changes this year.  From January through April we hosted 

a church -wide ALPHA course.  This format of a meal, a teaching and discussion groups 

was so transformative that we decided to keep elements of it at Higher Ground moving 

forward!  Each week, a message identical to the morning services is preached, but 1 or 2 

discussion breaks are incorporated to give attendees time to process and connect with 

each other.  In addition to this, we have introduced 2nd Sunday Connect Nights, which 

begin with a meal at 5:15 and often include a fellowship event following the service.  

Second Sunday connect nights are open to people of all ages! 

 

• In the 2024 year, at least 84 individuals were involved in the worship ministry at 

Woodside (Celebration and Higher Ground band, vocalists and AVL support).  This does 

not even include Children’s choirs, welcome or hospitality volunteers!  I am grateful for 

everyone who serves alongside of me to help our community connect with God.  

 

Jane Read – Director of Classic Worship 

• Our choir, worship leader and AV teams faithfully support our worship by leading hymns 

and prayers, and supporting our streaming and in house AV needs. We added new 

members to each team throughout the year, and I am grateful for their support. We also 

have monthly support from the Woodside Brass and we were pleased to welcome the 

return of the Woodside Ringers bell choir. 

• At the beginning of the year, we received an anonymous donation for the purchase of 

new hymnals.  We were able to purchase the latest PCUSA Glory to God hymnals for the 

pews. It has been fun and joyous to introduce new hymns and songs while still including 

all our favorites. 

• Our Good Friday service involved participants from all three of our worship teams and 

incorporated reading, traditional hymns and contemporary songs, and a renewal of 

baptism. In addition, the choir participated in the Maundy Thursday Upper Room service 

in the Vineyard. The Woodside brass group led our music at the Easter Sunrise service 

and joined the organ and choir for our morning service. 

• On Christmas Eve we again had two classic services at 10 am and 4 pm. Both services 

were well attended. We celebrated our Lord’s birth with readings, hymns, prayer, and 

message. I am pleased and grateful to receive support from so many Woodside disciples 

including readers, choir, bells and organ, and our tech teams.  

 

 



Linda Marr – Director of Growth 

• 40 Growth Groups, MicroGroups, and other new ministry groups which included 41 

leaders and over 300 participants.   

• A big highlight of the year was the return of the Alpha program, this time done in a large 

group format during the Higher Ground Worship time. 189 people participated in this 13 

week program! 

• Woodside’s Women’s Ministry ran a terrific day-long conference at Woodside for 

119 women from Woodside as well as members of the community. Thanks to Diana 

Pabers, Amy Valerio, Darlene Stevens and their outstanding team for putting this all 

together. Feedback was overwhelmingly positive and a retreat is planned for April 2025.  

• Young at Heart, our monthly luncheon and group for seniors grew from 24 to 64 

attendees in the past 2 years.  Thanks to Cyndy Montes and her amazing crew!  

• Four quarterly Pizza with the Pastor sessions for newcomers (and anyone interested) were 

held to meet Pastor Doug and members of the staff in a relaxed atmosphere. 

• Four Quarterly sessions of The Way were held for anyone looking to deepen their faith. 

The Four-week sessions include dinner (shout out to Tom Fowler and Mark Greco for 

their excellent meals!), Bible discussion, and exploring how Woodside can support 

people on the discipleship path. The Way is beneficial for both newcomers and those who 

already part of the Woodside community. 

• RightNow Media continues to be a great resource for both the Woodside and Preschool 

communities. Growth Groups use it for Bible study and Preschool families particularly 

love the Bible stories.  It is provided at no cost for anyone in our Woodside community. 

 

Tom Fowler – Director of Hospitality 

• Alpha-Served dinner for eleven weeks and did a Saturday breakfast and lunch. 

• Ash Wednesday - we had five different soups and served a hundred and eighty people. 

• Women’s retreat – Prepared breakfast and lunch for over one hundred guests. 

• Connect – In the fall we started serving dinner at Higher Ground on the second Sunday of 

the month. 

• Advent Night – We had two seatings and served two hundred and twenty people.  We made 

extra food to serve another forty meals the next night at the Dinner Ministry. 

• Sunday Refreshments – Each week we offer a variety of treats following worship services 

to help our Woodside community grow closer to one another. 

 

 

 

 



Susan Harris-Miller - Director of Sharing 

This report is due to the many selfless disciples of Woodside Church, our community, and 

our staff. Without this support, we would not be able to serve so many. Thank you! 

• Emotional Support: Your continued dedication to the Recovery Community shined 

monthly in Philadelphia and quarterly at Woodside. The 13 week Grief Share course was 

offered quarterly for those coping with the loss of a loved one. 

• Special Offerings: $16,590 was donated to support the training of Evangelists in Zambia 

through the Spread the Word offering. $5,987 was donated to support Disaster Relief 

from the devastation of Hurricanes Helene and Milton and to help refugees in Lebanon. 

$25K went to Dreams Rising to repair and build homes in the DR. All this was in 

addition to the 11% of Woodside’s budget that went to mission – over $100,000. 

• Food: 8 visits to Cast Your Cares provided hot meals, prayer, and community to 

Kensington’s most vulnerable citizens. A shared meal was offered monthly at Woodside 

through AHTN’s Dinner Ministry to over 391 guests. $2250 in ShopRite gift cards were 

provided to Urban Promise families for Thanksgiving. 380 Urban Promise children were 

provided with healthy, nutritious snacks for 2 weeks at summer camp. Sustainability - 

Composting is still going strong in the Woodside kitchen! 3K pounds of non-perishable 

food during three Congregation-Wide Food Drives to help support three local food 

pantries! Through Applepalooza, 347 pounds of apples were donated to Operation Crop 

Drop in Bucks County! 150+ volunteers packed 19K seeds and created 270 irrigation kits 

for shipment to people in need around the globe through PACKHOPE. 

• Housing/Shelter: You housed the homeless in the Vineyard on 19 evenings (11 

consecutive) with 739 guests through Code Blue. You also donated non-perishable food 

and gift cards so all guests had a hot meal each evening. All three homes from the 2023 

Habitat for Humanity-Bucks County Faith Build framed in our parking lot have been 

dedicated to their families this year! You also gave your time during three onsite work 

days to help rehab other Habitat homes in the Lower Bucks area!  

• Tangible Donations/Service: Five American Red Cross Blood Drives were held at 

Woodside with 244 units of life-saving blood collected! 100+ women donated and 

bundled over 4K baby diapers to the Maker’s Place Diaper Depot at the Women’s 

Retreat! You provided clothing, gift cards, and toys to 75 children for Christmas from the 

Angel Tree! 3,000 hygiene kits were assembled for Family Service of Bucks County, 

4,000 utensils were wrapped for TASK, and over 500 non-perishable food items were 

donated for the Morrisville Interfaith Food Pantry and TASK during Advent Night. You 

helped the kids at VBS collect and donate pet food and supplies for Family Service of 

Bucks County. Mission Trips: A team went to the Dominican Republic in May with 

Spanish children’s language books and school supplies for the school in El Batey, and 

construction materials to support their work at the community center. Our Youth went to 

the Bahamas in June where they deepened their personal relationship with Christ and 

loved on the Bahamian community through service. In September, you welcomed 

Missionary Sebber Banda, Director of the Holistic Evangelism Project in the Tete 

Province of Mozambique, on her 6-week tour of the US to highlight her work in public 

health in the rural villages there.   



Sherri Wolf – Director of Woodside Christian Preschool 

• Woodside Christian Preschool celebrates our 36th year of serving families and children.  

• In the winter/spring of 2024 we offered a new Spanish Language course through Wee 

Play Language and we also hosted a new science lesson on the solar system through Stars 

On the Move. 

• We said goodbye (happy retirement) to some very important teachers who have been 

with WCP for over 20 years – Mrs. Wood and Mrs. Schmauder. 

• Our upgrade/improvement projects for 2024 were: 

o Painting the preschool hallway and 4 bathrooms. 

o Bathroom upgrades (sinks, handicap bars, trim work, wall decals). 

o The playground door is now a keypad entrance. 

 

• Our registration for the 2024/2025 school year is at 120 students.  We did not have 

enough enrollment in OMO to hold that class of the youngest kiddos (not yet 3).  We 

were up in 4’s and are offering TWO 4’s Extended classes again. 

• We welcomed new staff to WCP – Julie Rofina as our new Music teacher, Christina 

Alexy – 3’s Extended, and Jen Schuch – 4’s Extended. 

• We offered an additional day for 3’s held on Wednesdays as an Enrichment option taught 

in the music room. 

• Woodside Christian Preschool continues to enjoy special events with Adventure Club at 

Easter, October, and December.   Preschoolers were also invited this year to sing at the 

children’s Christmas Eve Service. 

Harry Harris – 2024 Moderator of Deacons  

The Deacons have truly made a wonderful impact within the church community through their 

heartfelt dedication and selfless service. Their compassion and commitment to supporting 

others are evident through the various ways they served: 

• Provided handwritten cards to disciples in the congregation for various blessings and 

concerns. Provided college students from Woodside care packages. 

• Coordinated 5 Red Cross blood drives at Woodside, collecting 244 usable pints of blood. 

• Collaborated with various ministries and outreach programs: the Caring Ministry, the 

REACH Ministry, led Grief Share, assisted with Code Blue, Advent Night, Cast Your 

Cares in Kensington, and the TASK Food Truck.  

• Supported 5 funerals and luncheons. 

• Served on the Hospitality Team, helped at the Fall Kick Off, Young @Heart, the 

Women’s Retreat, both Elections, and assisted with the Unto Seed Packing event. 

• Served during Christmas and Easter Services, at the Easter breakfast, during monthly 

Dinner Ministry evenings, and provided meals for needy Woodside family members.  

• In November, we lost a beloved disciple, Deacon, and friend – Rich Law. Rich’s legacy 

of service and love will continue to inspire and be cherished by all who knew him. 



Christine Mannarino and Sharon Fang – Nominating Team 

• The 2024 Nominating Team was chaired by Elder Christine Mannarino and Elder in Training 

Sharon Fang representing the Session. Jim Stevens represented the Deacons and the Rev. Dr. 

Douglas Hoglund served as an ex. Officio member.  Disciples representing the congregation 

were Albert Einwechter, Lisa Hoglund, Karen Richards and Darlene Stevens. 

• Partners nominated and elected for positions in the Class of 2027 were Elders Vince Grisolia, 

Chantell Socha and Davis Taylor. Deacons in the Class of 2027 were Art Axberg, Peter 

Jaggard, Krista Oleynick and Meg Pieslak.  

• Leading the 2025 Nominating Team will be Elders Sharon Fang and Mary Oladeji.  

 

 

Caroline McIntyre – Clerk of Session 

 

Total Number of Partners as of December 31, 2024…………………………………….162 

 

Baptisms 

 

Name Date of Birth Date of Baptism 

Cole Wilton Clayton 2/2/2023 11/26/23 

Reya Hazel Murray 5/4/2023 3/24/24 

Sophia Grace Weber 6/27/2019 4/28/24 

Rory Patrick Giblin 4/14/16 6/30/24 

Brayden Cade Giblin 2/18/19 6/30/24 

Kayleigh Paige Giblin 7/5/23 6/30/24 

Xiuting Zheng 2/14/87 7/7/24 

Ethan Ziyi Zhang 12/29/13 7/7/24 

Esme Ziyou Zhang 2//18/19 7/7/24 

Li-Wen Braddom 11/21/78 7/14/24 

Erela Nova Braddom 8/26/06 7/14/24 

Erica Christine Braddom 11/2/18 7/14/24 

Scarlet Minna Lee 3/2/24 7/21/24 

Rocco Valentine DiPalma 9/10/11 9/22/24 

Theodore James DiPalma 8/24/14 9/22/24 

Beau Jet DiPalma 5/5/16 9/22/24 

Timothy James Cagle 11/4/70 10/20/24 

Kaden Jeffrey Hill 4/6/24 10/27/24 

Marco John Arruda 6/29/14 12/1/24 

Kathleen Mary Girard 11/29/85 12/15/24 

 

 

 

 



Marriages 

 

Names Date of Wedding 

Madison Andrew Hustad to Rachael Elizabeth Bredow 1/6/24 

Alexander Dean Pecora to Audrey Lynn Stringer 6/22/24 

Anthony Dominic Chuplis to Stacey Ellen Rocque 10/5/24 

Kevin Brian Lockburner to Johanna Pederson 11/1/24 

 

Deaths 

 

Name Date of Death Date of Service 

Bruce Cosaboom February 25, 2024 March 9, 2024 

Virginia Lee Mitchell April 3, 2024 April 12, 2024 

Wendy Jane Boone May 17, 2024 May 24, 2024 

Catherine Woodbury Corey Green March 6, 2024 June 7, 2024 

Grace Evelyn Goomrigian Hoglund  July 19, 2024 August 31, 2024 

David James Sautter, Sr. September 8, 2024 September 13, 2024 

Warren Holmes Slater November 9, 2024 November 19, 2024 

Richard Allen Law November 12, 2024 November 20, 2024 

William Andrew Masci December 8, 2024 December 17, 2024 

    

 

 

  



Woodside Presbyterian Church 

 

2025 Budget 

 

Pledge $826,452 

Unpledged Envelope Offerings 160,000 

Loose Offerings 9,500 

Building Usage Fees 47,600 

 _________ 

Total Income $1,043,552 

 

Administration $55,941 

Communications 88,142 

Growth (Previously Discipleship) 41,753 

Sharing (Previously Ministry and Mission) 155,662 

Facilities 219,094 

Hospitality 29,146 

Life Development (Children, Youth, Young Adults) 178,158 

Worship 116,698 

Pastor (see below for details) 154,675 

 _________ 

Total Expenses $1,039,268 

 

Net Income $4,284 

 

Pastor 

Salary $57,467 

Housing 46,472 

Benefits 

SECA 5,293 

PCUSA Pension and Healthcare Dues 38,562 

Reimbursements  

Medical 2,070 

Dental 1,040 

Business Mileage 1,500 

Continuing Education & Books 1,250 

Subscriptions 270 

Business Expenses 750 

 

Total Pastor $154,675 

 

 

 


